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Council Meeting 
Held on Tuesday 11th November 2017
At Manchester Bridge Club
Present: 
Irene Davies (Chairman), Alan Mould (Secretary), Michael Byrne, Roger Hopton, Kath Nelson, Sid Travers, Michael Newman, Joan Lewis, Jeff Morris
KN asked if the meeting was quorate. Scrutiny of the MCBA constitution confirmed it was

1
Apologies for Absence: 
Rodney Lighton, Alec Smalley, Barbara Lewis, Karen Sandler, Ann Thornton, Jeff Smith, Peter Green, Rhona Goldenfield, Eve Lighthill
2
Minutes of last Meeting held 4th April 2017 and Matters Arising:

Accepted as a true and correct record
No matters arising

3
Report of Officers: 

3.1
Chairman (Irene Davies): 
· Since the AGM Alan Mould has been appointed as MCBA secretary and Chair of the Selectors. Peter Green has taken up his role as Treasurer.

· Some changes in our affiliated clubs: Bramhall no longer have a session on Friday evening. This has been replaced by a Monday afternoon session which has attracted good numbers. Cheadle’s Friday evening session is getting good numbers and their occasional Thursday evening events have been successful. Manchester BC now have a duplicate session on Friday afternoons but that is still in the process of establishing itself.

· Manchester BC is in the process of selling its premises in West Didsbury is looking for a new venue. This should be completed by the end of the year. This has created some uncertainty for the County in terms of its events held at MBC in 2018. MBC’s unavailability as a Northern Bridge League venue for 2018 means that we will not have a venue in Manchester for the NBL matches. This will mean more travelling for our players and may cause problems for selectors. We hope all goes well in finding a new suitable venue for MBC.
· The County has had the first of 2 seminars for NBL players in the B and C divisions and others who wanted to come. Feedback from the event was very positive. The second takes place on 2nd December. We still await the delivery of a seminar for the A team.

· Manchester A1 team won the Northern Bridge League this year. At the review meeting Manchester was again put under pressure to amend its selection policy for the NBL. They would like us to have discrete pools for the A1, A2, B & C teams. We explained that this was simply not possible and the only alternative was to withdraw the A2 team. The meeting took a pragmatic view of the situation and let the matter drop. The meeting voted against the suggestion by Manchester that in the final match of the season Manchester A1 and A2 and the two Yorkshire teams should play each other in the first match. It was said to be against the spirit of the NBL. The meeting enthusiastically agreed to the introduction of 2 Manchester C teams. (Selection policy issues should be discussed under Selection Committee report) 

· A minor dispute between a member and the league secretary over the payment for extra players in the Higson Finals was eventually settled.

· The EBU held a Chairman’s meeting in July. We had been sent out a questionnaire beforehand and we were divided into groups to discuss what came out of it. Nobody thought the questionnaire was much use as we already knew what the problems were. Counties were good a competitions and finance was generally not a problem. The main matters of concern were the age profile of bridge players, the vast sea of social bridge players who we have little or no contact with, supporting failing clubs and the problem of successfully staffing administrative roles in the Counties. Solutions included the importance of teaching in bringing in new players, which Manchester is good at, but then the problem of retaining those new players. Various interventions in schools and universities were spoken of in an attempt to encourage younger players. Tiers of membership for social bridge clubs was suggested. Many felt a strong lead from the EBU leadership was lacking. All of this will now be further discussed in the County Working Groups. At present only 2 are properly functioning, North and West Midlands. As well as feeling that this was all a bit pointless I felt that there was a definite sub-plot going on at the meeting which I was not privy to. Darren Evetts had resigned as board member and co-ordinator of the Working groups before the meeting. A board members partner said privately that the EBU leadership was planning to regionalise the working of the EBU whatever that means. I think we should support Paul Roberts from Merseyside who is standing in the elections for EBU Board members.

Roll Of Honour May- October 2017

National Swiss Teams Congress.

Manchester players were in each of the top three teams at the Swiss Teams in Solihull on 13-14th May. Michael Byrne's team (Toby Nonnenmacher, Ed Jones, Kieran Dyke) won. Catherine Draper and Andrew Woodcock were second playing with Nicola Smith and Michael Prior and John Holland was third with Ben Green, Barry Myers and Sally Brock.

Teltscher Trophy
The Senior Camrose took place on 19th-21st May in Belfast.  John Holland played for England with team mates Nick Irens, David Kendrick, Tony Forrester and Norman Selway.  The team won ahead of Ireland,

John Armstrong Pairs
About a dozen Manchester pairs went to Merseyside on Sunday 21st May for the John Armstrong Swiss Pairs event.  Successful were Steve Mattinson and Pauline Lang in second place,

Bank Holiday Events
 Michael Byrne  won the Swiss Teams at Stratford on Monday 29th May with Stephen Kennedy, Ben Norton and Andrew Murphy.  

Meanwhile at Bolton John Holland, Alan Mould, Raymond Semp and John Hassett won the Swiss Teams ahead of Janet Tolan, Andy Green, Michael Wymer and Stephen Ward.

Corwen Trophy
 Michael Byrne and John Holland who won the Inter County pairs event at Northampton on 3rd-4th June.  They led after three of the four sessions and finished with a score of 61%.  

European Open
The European Open Championships were held at Montecatini, Italy from 10th-24th June.  Michael Byrne and John Holland from Manchester played in some of the events. John Holland was awarded his place in the EBL Hall of Fame.

Hubert Phillips Final
The final of the EBU Mixed Pivot Teams was held at Manchester Bridge Club on Sunday June 25th.  Around 20 spectators turned up at one time or another.  Michael Byrne, Ollie Burgess, Fiona Brown and Hugh McGann beat Jeff Smith, Jackie Pye, Alan Mould, John Holland over 60 boards.  Four of the eight finalists were Manchester players.  

Scarborough Summer Congress
Joyce and Bill White who won the B teams with Babs Matthews and John Farmer of Cumbria on Sunday 30th July in the EBU congress.

Eastbourne
The EBU's main congress of the year took place from 4th to 13th August.
In the Swiss Pairs played over the first weekend Alan Nelson and John Holland were fourth and Kath Nelson and Jeff Smith were eighth.
In the Senior's pairs Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield were second with John Holland and Alan Nelson third.
Michael Byrne won the GCH Fox pairs with Jonathan Richards.
In the Mixed Pivot Teams John Holland, Peter Jones and Raymond Semp were second playing with Karen Harris.
Michael Byrne won the Thursday Open Pairs with Karen Harris.
Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield, Alan and Kath Nelson won the Seniors Swiss Teams.
Michael Byrne and Rhona Goldenfield were second in the Mixed Pairs.
John Holland and Michael Byrne won the point a board teams with Mike and Sarah Bell.
And finally Michael Byrne rounded off a very successful week by winning the Four Star Teams with Kieran Dyke, Mike Bell, Sarah Bell and Marion Robertson.
Preston Blue Point Pairs
 Ann Thornton and Mary Green finished second in the 12 table event at Preston on Sunday 6th August.

Venice Cup
Catherine Draper played on the England Womens Team in the world championships in Lyons from 12th to 26th August, she partnered Nicola Smith with Sally Brock, Fiona Brown, Nevena Senior and Sandra Penfold being the other players.  England reached the final against China, having won a tense semi-final against Sweden, but lost, conceding after five of the six sets.
Bolton Congress
John Currie, Rodney Lighton, Nicholas Greer and Neil Thomas won the Swiss teams at Bolton on 3rd September for the third year running.
Stephen Ward and Michael Wymer were second in the consolation pairs on the previous day.
Guernsey Congress
In the Senior's pairs on the 13th Sept. at the EBU congress Joy and Irving Blakey won with Rhona and Bernard Goldenfield third.
The Goldenfields and the Blakeys won the multiple teams on the 14th Sept. and the seniors teams on the 14-15th Sept. and were second in the Swiss teams on the final weekend.
Cumbria GP Weekend
 Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield won the Swiss Pairs at Kendal on 24th September.  

Great Northern Swiss Pairs
 John Holland won at Leeds with Clive Owen on the 30th Sept to 1st Oct.  They previously won this event in 2005.

EBU Holiday Congress
Joy and Irving Blakey were winners of the Swiss Teams at Halkidiki with Tom Gisborne and Sandy Davies of Yorkshire on 15th October.  Second were Bill and Joyce White playing with Babs and Tim Matthews of Cumbria.

Lancashire Congress
John Holland and Rodney Lighton  won the Swiss Pairs at Brierfield on Saturday 28th October averaging over 17 VPs per match.  Gary Hyett was third playing with Alan Cooke.  
In the Swiss Teams on Sunday at Bolton Bernard and Rhona Goldenfield won playing with Jackie Pye and Jeff Smith of Lancashire.  Second were Gary Hyett, Alan Cooke, Raymond Semp and Henry Bissell.  

Premier League 
Manchester players participating in the 3 divisions of the Premier League were Michael Byrne, Alan Mould, John Holland, Jeff Morris, John Hassett, Alec Smalley, Tom Slater, Catherine Draper, Andrew Woodcock  and Ollie Burgess.
Manchester Bridge Club hosted the top 2 divisions of the Premier league over the weekend of the 23rd and 24th September.

At the end of the third and final week Michael Byrnes team (Kieran Dyke, Jeffrey Allerton, Chris Jagger and Frances Hinden) were second behind the Alfrey team in division 1. This means Michael Byrne will get a Camrose cap. The Council congratulated him on the achievement. Jeff Morris’ team (John Hassett, Alec Smalley, Tom Slater, Catherine Draper and Andrew Woodcock) were second in division 2 and gained promotion to Division 1. Ollie Burgess was in the team that came second in Division 3 and were promoted to Division 2.
Congratulations to all


Comments arising from the report

Cheadle Hulme is a possible venue for County events. However, space is a limitation, as is catering
It is unclear if the new venue for MBC will be able to hold County events or league matches

Decision: AM to contact Gordon Rainsford re the new rule changes and any brief summaries

Decision: Council mandates it delegates to the AGM to vote for Paul Roberts

Decision: Council mandates it delegates to speak against and vote against increasing Board members on all sub-committees to 4, instead of 3.

JKM reported on the potential changes to MBC. Nothing has been signed and no arrangements made. Very likely contracts will be exchanged in a fortnight and will move to Parrswood casino. Play in card room and partitioned restaurant. Will not be able to do Premier League or Northern Bridge League. Can book a room for a Sunday but not for a Saturday. So, club is not open on a Saturday. Can get 18 tables in main room plus half a dozen in the “restaurant”. Whole of card room could accommodate Higson Cup and Plate. There are restaurants and bars around in the complex. JKM will ask the catering manager if something could be on.
3.2
Secretary (Alan Mould):
AM reported that he had struggled with the role up until now as his house was undergoing a major refurbishment and his wife was completing a 20,000 word dissertation. The dissertation is now complete and Alan is now back in his house, so life should get easier. 
To date he has dealt with:

· Correspondence from the EBU relating to the Garden Cities Regional final

· Correspondence from the EBU relating to Tollemache and Pachabo entries

· The papers for the EBU AGM later this month
· Other matters of a minor nature
AM is currently a member of the EBU selection committee. There are 4 vacancies and 4 candidates. The length of term of each will be decided at the AGM

AM thanked MJN and IR for their invaluable assistance in transitioning to the role
3.3
Treasurer (Peter Green):


There are no major financial issues arising to report.

The bank account has a balance of £10,753 at 31st October less cheques written not yet presented of £1,288 giving a net balance of £9,465. We also have £6,874 plus a small amount of interest in the Skipton Building Society account and approx. £6,000 in the Natwest Reserve account in relation to the Cantor donation.

The events so far this year have generally made a small surplus although of course the largest expenditure event, the Manchester Congress in January, is still to come.

Receipts in relation to the Manchester League currently total £3,529, virtually all money currently due has been received, largely thanks to the excellent efforts of Kath.

EBU income has been received up to the end of September totalling £1,249 for P2P and £310 for the direct subscriptions.

3.4
League Secretary (Kath Nelson) & Goldstone Convenor (Roger Hopton)
League 
67 teams entered (same as last year) 11 in Div 1-2 10 in Div 3 & 4 9 in Div 5 & 6 7 in Div 7 Question mark over Shool of Samwich 
Cup 
50 teams entered, still free for Div 6 & 7 (46 last year) Jeff Smith set up the teams on the EBLU knock out page This was lots of work for both him and me, entering all the names 220 + EBU numbers and names Round 1 is almost finished 40 teams played off with the top 10 teams in the league given byes. Round 2 will be: Cup 20 winners plus 10 given byes Plate 18 teams (Red Bull not eligible for Plate and I have taken out School of Sl ) Round 3 Cup knock out leading to an 8 or 9 team final Plate not sorted out yet leading to an 8-10 team final. Final will be on Sunday 29th April and JKM thinks the new MBC venue will be able to accommodate the finals.
Goldstone


22 teams entered. Standard very similar to the previous year. Seeding so stronger teams have got the bye. First round to be finished by end of October. Going fine. It is interesting to note that there are very few div 1 and div 2 entering.
3.5
Membership Secretary (Karen Sandler)


There are only 3 categories now: P2P, Student and Direct, plus one member is a young junior. Students are now identified on the spreadsheet.
                

2016/7  

	P2P
	1299
	

	Junior/Student
	36
	

	Direct Members
	55
	

	Direct Juniors
	0
	

	Teachers
	0
	

	Anonymous
	0
	

	Bridge for All
	0
	

	CT
	0
	

	PT
	0
	

	TOTAL from spreadsheet
	1391
	


                

October 2017  

	P2P
	1278
	

	Junior/Student
	30
	

	Direct Members
	65
	

	Direct Juniors
	0
	

	Teachers - EBTA
	23
	

	Total
	1396
	

	TOTAL from spreadsheet
	1374
	


The EBTA, or teachers are within the PTP figures. Therefore, the total here is 1373. The discrepancy is a young junior, who has not been identified as a student. 

Therefore, the real figure is 1373, with 1278 as PTP. This is a real drop of 21 PTP players.

There also been an issue with players moving to other counties, about which KS has finally been notified by the EBU. 6 people have switched allegiance out of Manchester, and 2 have switched into the county. One, Adrian Kenworthy, has come in and then gone out again! I have no idea how we have treated him, as he has played in some League matches.

The net result is that, as things stand, the number of players is dropping, but the number of PTP is still healthy.

3.6
Tournament Secretary (Ann Thornton)

No report submitted

3.7
Congress Secretary (Irene Davies)


Congress  is 6th & 7th January at the Marriot V&A, Manchester
Publicity – Advertised on MCBA website. Leaflet distributed at Congresses. 

                   Clubs need to advertise event. Committee members need to email distribution lists.

                   4 Norwegians booked in.

Sponsorship – John Roberts is investigating the possibilities with Reich Insurance.

Directors – Neil Morley is fine for both days. Rob Dixon will probably be OK but needs to finally confirm.

Hotel liaison – Mags Riddings the Events organiser is leaving on 11th November. Need to organise a meeting with her replacement.

Boards, Hand Records – Neil Morley/Rob Dixon. Neither have access to duplimating machines. Neil Morley would be happy to do it if he had access to a machine. Lancs can’t do it. Suggest we ask Altrincham/Cheadle Hulme to do the boards. This does leave an ethical issue of a player in the Congress doing the boards.

Banner for Prize giving. – Suggest getting a commercially produced banner as backdrop for prize giving. Would be useable for a number of years as on PVC.

Setting up of room – Friday am 5th January. Many hands make light work. Help out if you can.

3.8
Match Secretary (Michael Byrne)

Everything has proceeded as it should have done. Not too many problems, but a black hole appeared that pairs fell in with availability. Tollemache team has been picked. Will not have another event until Tolle final (if we qualify).
3.9
Green Point Secretary (Rhona Goldenfield)

The teams in July was full - 26 teams.

Winners:  J Holland G Whyte P Burrows P Lang

There was a problem in round one with the boards so the round was not counted. 
It was agreed because of this that anyone playing in the teams next year who played this year would get a £2 reduction on their entry

At the tournament meeting it was decided to have a change of director next year for both green pointed events. RG has asked Rob Dixon and he will confirm when he gets his assignments from EBU.

RG will send out flyers for the March pairs at the end of the year
JKM pointed out that three of the students have passed the director’s exams. Henry Bissell in particular is exceptional as a director and with the IT. JKM asked if any work was available for him.
3.10
Chairman of Selectors (Alan Mould)

At the 2017 MCBA AGM, Ken Hassell stood down and Adam Wiseberg was elected unopposed to the Selection Committee (SC), meaning the SC now consisted of Roger Hopton, Alan Mould, Michael Newman, Steve Mattison and Adam Wiseberg.
Since the AGM, the new SC has met twice (June and August) and is due to meet again in December. Inbetween time there has been frequent email correspondence. 
At the first meeting, Alan Mould was elected chair for the year, non com; the SC selection policy was updated in line with the wishes of the AGM; and teams for the Northern League rounds 1 and 2 and the Derbyshire match were selected. 
At the second meeting, teams for the Northern League rounds 3 and 4, and the Tollemache qualifier were selected.
The Derbyshire match had only six pairs available so “selection” was a bit moot. The team narrowly lost, having been well behind at half time.
Selections for the Northern League were even more challenging this year than the SC has ever known it. Firstly, availability was very scarce. For the A1 team, one match clashed with a weekend of the Premier League, taking out pretty much the whole “first” team, and another match clashed with the Seniors Congress. Problems for all teams occurred with lack of availability due to holidays or other commitments. Secondly, the SC had a huge number of people and pairs this year who said they were available, but then became unavailable when picked, even though availability was requested only 10 days previously. This caused the SC and the match secretary massive problems with re-arrangements of the teams and players. For example, in match 1, of the 16 pairs originally selected, only 7 actually played in the match. In several of the matches, it looked seriously as if we would not be able to field one or more teams until the very last minute. The SC as a whole would like to thank several of its members for agreeing to play in matches which they did not think they should and at considerable inconvenience to themselves, in order to ensure we could field teams. Without this, and the assistance of the match secretary in keeping the SC informed of availability (or lack of it), we would have defaulted several matches.
Further on the Northern League, the SC was mindful of the wishes of the AGM to ensure that the A1, B, and particularly the C team, were suitably competitive in the division. The current SC took the view that this was sacrosanct and that therefore, if through lack of availability, a team had to be compromised in terms of quality, then that team would be the A2 team. Match 4 of the Northern League showed that if we have full availability Manchester can put out a competitive A2 team, but that was the only match with such availability. 
It is interesting to note that despite this updated policy the results of the Northern League were actually worse than last year:

· The A1 team won the division by what looked a comfortable margin, but was in fact tied going into the final weekend.

· The A2 team finished bottom of the division, as it has done every year.

· The B team, which last year won the division and won the national final, struggled all year, and started the final match nearly 50 VPs behind Cumbria. A huge last match saw them rise to third place, 9 VPs behind Cumbria.

· Despite the SC’s best efforts, and the teams being of a decent standard for that division, the C team for whatever reasons, again struggled all year and did no better than under the previous policy. The team finished 6th out of 7.
Comments

IR felt that the A2 team should be a developmental team. 
KN and ST both felt the A2 team should be the better players, not the available players after other teams have been selected
IR reported on the proposal for the C1 and C2 teams. It was agreed that C1 would be a competitive team and C2 would be anyone who wished to play in the league 

Decision: The matter of selecting for the A2 and B teams be again referred to the AGM 

Decision: MJB to have a copy of the availability matrix

3.11
Publicity Officer and Schools, Youth & Teachers Liaison (Jeff Morris)


File report to EBU magazine. From next issue this will only be online.

Ask Andy Burnham to do something for Congress – Catherine Draper won silver medal in Venice Cup – try and tie in with that.
Decision: JKM to pursue Andy Burnham doing something in a Manchester event

Schools – MUBC did not manage to organise a Freshers Week stall this week or to play in the Portland Bowl. MUBC is largely dead.

Northern Counties Working Party – proposal to ask Gordon Rainsford, EBED CEO, and Club Liaison Officer to attend meetings, relating to the development of courses generally.
3.12
EBU Shareholders (Michael Newman, Jeff Morris, Rodney Lighton)

No report. Waiting for AGM
4
Any Other Business


MGB raised the issue of the Tollemache. Should we have a single selector to select the Tollemache team? Would like to have best and proper team at the final if we get there. We need to win the Tollemache.
Decision: MJB to discuss the possibility of having a single selector with the Tollemache qualifier team in the qualifier

ID asked ST to confirm that his primary affiliation was to Manchester. ST confirmed this. 
5
Date of Next Meeting

To be confirmed
